HIAWATHA BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES
REGULAR SCHEDULED MEETING
July 8, 2013
The Hiawatha Board of Adjustment met in regular session on July 8, 2013. Board Member Christine Goodman called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Members present: Frank Glaser and Dick Whitmore. Members Absent: Brian Fanton and David Matthews. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher and Building Inspector, Chris Lauderdale.  Guests: Gary and Julia Hawkins
Board Member Frank Glaser moved to approve the March 11, 2013 minutes, second by Dick Witmore. Motion carried. 

PUBLIC HEARING - consider a Variance request to the City of Hiawatha, City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.23;8D, to allow an 8ft. privacy fence in a R-1 Single Family Residence District .  Gary and Julia Hawkins is requesting a variance for the property located at 1920 Litchfield Dr.; Hiawatha, IA.

Public Hearing Opened At 6:02 p.m.
Board Member Christina Goodman asked if there were any written or verbal comments. There were none. 
She then asked if anyone would like to speak either for or against the Conditional Use. 
Julia Hawkins took the podium and stated that she was asking the Board to allow an 8ft. fence along one side of her property and a small back portion between single family residence and multi-family residence. She explained that transient residence go in and out of the building. She also explained that they don’t have any privacy in their back yard because the residents of the apartments behind her and there is a noise issue as well. She stated that they hope to minimize the noise and privacy issue by installing the 8ft. privacy fence. She went on to say that the fence line already has a limited view because of heavy brush and the new fence wouldn’t be seen. She also said that she has been in contact with Woodview, the property owner. She said that they were ok with her putting up the fence. She stated that they had made an agreement with Woodview when they first moved to the property that Woodview would maintain the fence and the living fence. They have not honored the agreement and there are dead fir trees as of today. 
Dick Witmore asked if the neighbors where ok with the fence. Julia Hawkins stated that they also have issues with dogs and children and they are ok with the fence. Dick Witmore then stated that the worry for him is that if the Board allows the variance, then all the surrounding neighbors would also want one.  He asked if they had stated to her whether they too wanted a fence. She stated that they had not voiced that to her. Dick Witmore then asked if two feet would make that much of a difference. Julia Hawkins replied that it would help keep trash, toys and noise down to a minimum. 
Frank Glaser asked if the 8ft. fence cost more than the 6ft. fence. Julia Hawkins said it did not. 
Dick Witmore asked if she would be replacing the original fence. She stated that she would not, but would extend and add on to the original fence. 

Christina Goodman asked if she has asked Woodview if they would help with it and they said they would not.  Christina Goodman then stated that she should try to get them to help with the cost. 
Frank Glaser then asked if she was aware of the 6ft. ordinance. Julia Hawkins stated that she didn’t become aware of the ordinance until she had a quote for the new fence. 

 Christina Goodman then asked if there were any more questions or comments. There were none.
Public Hearing Closed At 6:19 p.m.
Dick Witmore questioned if the location was in fact unique. 
Christine Goodman asked if he meant to that house or the area.

Dick Witmore stated that was the dilemma for him.

Christina Goodman stated that she thought it was only unique to that property and they had to follow code.

Frank Glaser asked where the 6ft. code came from and stated that the code gives no leeway. 

Christina Goodman stated that the code needed to go back to the Planning and Zoning Board to be adjusted. 

Frank Glaser then asked again why only 6ft.

Christina Goodman stated that it is a standard height.

Mark Powers stated that commercial property is allowed 10ft. because of security issues. 

Frank Glaser then asked if this was not a security issue as well. He then asked if the if the shrubs 
would have to be cut back if they grew over the 6ft. mark.
Mark Powers stated that they don’t have anything in the code to address that. 

Christina Goodman then asked if the fence would have to be replaced when damaged.

Mark Powers stated that he would have to contact the City Attorney about that.

Jim Fisher suggested that they could put in a berm with an approved site plan. 

The Board discussed the Seven Conditions specified in the Unified Development Code (165.83:7) and agreed the Conditional Use request did not comply with the said Seven Conditions.

Board Member, Christina Goodman made a motion to recommend that the Planning and Zoning Board review the fence code height requirement between R-3, R-1, R-5 against R-7 and commercial properties.

Second by Dick Witmore.
Roll call vote: 
AYES:  Frank Glaser, Dick Witmore and Christina Goodman
NAYS:  None

ABSENT: Brian Fanton, David Matthews
Approved

Board Member, Christina Goodman presented Docket #003, denying the Conditional Use request to the City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, as requested by Julia and Gary Hawkins for an eight foot fence in an R-1 Zoning District at 1920 Litchfield Dr., Hiawatha, Iowa.
Second by Frank Glaser.
Roll call vote: 
AYES:  None
NAYS:  Frank Glaser, Dick Whitmore and Christina Goodman
ABSENT: Brian Fanton, David Matthews

 Denied
Dick Whitmore moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:45 p.m., second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 
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